

LIGRS NOTES & NOTICES
2002 Membership Cards & Rosters
Both are now available.  See Pete Connors for rosters and  Bob Gibney or Doug Munch for Membership cards.


-----------------------------------------------------------------------------

LATEST “GARDEN RAILWAYS”
Hope you saw the notice in “Club News” regarding ‘ads’ in “S n’ C” about saving the pull tabs from aluminum cans.

C’mon LIGRS, Let’s keep the program rolling!!

If you haven’t heard of it before, the program is called the Camp for Kids Campaign, sponsored by the kidney transplant team at Stony Brook University Medical Center.  The program gives under-privileged kids with kidney disease a chance to go to summer camp without missing their life-saving dialysis treatments.  The camp is Frost Valley in the Catskills, which in addition to having 45 cabins (each for 2 counselors & 8 campers) also has 5 hemodialysis machines.  It’s an expense paid program for the kids, though the cost is $1,000 per child for a 2-week stay.  Funding comes from aluminum pull tabs from cans.

that’s where YOU come in.  Won’t you please take a few seconds to save the pull tabs from beverage cans, snack cans, pet food cans, etc.  Bring them to any meeting & give them to Bob “Plant Man” Wechsler.  He’ll do the rest.

But we need YOU to make a start..., AND TO KEEP AT IT!    For more information or to make a cash donation, you can call the kidney transplant team at Stony Brook Medical Center at 631 - 444 - 2909.


-----------------------------------------------------------------------------

SUMMER TRAIN SHOW
The Central NY Large-Scale Railway Society 6th Annual Sale will be on Sunday, June 2nd, 9:00 A.M. to 4:00 P.M.  This is an ever-expanding show focused exclusively on Large Scale.  The show will be held at the Farrell Road Holiday Inn, Liverpool (Syracuse) NY.  Admission is $5/adult, $2 for children 10-18, & free for children under 10. 

The show will feature 2 contests for ‘bashers’ & scratch-builders. #1, a contest for any ‘bashed’ or  scratch-built car, loco or building, etc. and #2, a contest for Jig-Stone constructions.  Prizes will be awarded in both categories.


------------------------------------------------------------------------------

SUMMER TRAIN SHOW
The Railroad Museum of Long Island in Riverhead will hold its’ Annual Railroad Festival on August 24th & 25th from 10:00 A.M. to 4:00 P.M.  This Years theme is freight operations on the LIRR and will feature a garden railway display (by you-know-who) as well as a train show, live music & tours of the Museums’ collection of equipment. Admission is $4/adult, $2 for children 5-13, & free for children under 5.

Take the LIE to Exit 72 & follow Rte. 25 (Main St.) east for about 5 miles.  Bear left at Court St. (at the Riverhead

Public Library & the Suffolk County Historical Society), Take Court St. 2 blocks to the end and make a left.  The Visitor’s Center is across the tracks on your right.


------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Smoke N’ Cinders is the newsletter of the Long Island Garden Railway Society, Inc. and is published approx. 11 times/year.  The views & opinions expressed in this newsletter are those of the editor, columnists, and authors, and not necessarily those of LIGRS.  

Material published in Smoke N’ Cinders may only be reproduced in other garden railway society newsletters and by other non profit organizations if credit is given both to the author and Smoke N’ Cinders, and a copy of the publication in which the material was used is mailed the editor of Smoke N’ Cinders at  P.O. Box 2002, No. Massapequa, NY 11758-2002.  Otherwise,  the use in whole or in part, of material published herein is prohibited and the material remains the property of LIGRS and the author.  

comments, phone calls and letters are always welcome.
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Bob Gibney
L.I.G.R.S. Biography;
Bob Cooke
On the National Scene;
Bob Sewall
Organically Speaking;
Bob Weschler
Trackside Views;
Dave Smith
Computer Cartographer; Paul Holmes

Correspondence should be directed to the appropriate individual or club officer by name and/or title at the 

following address:    Long Island Garden Railway Society, Inc., P.O. Box 2002, No. Massapequa, NY 11758-2002


WWW.TRAINWEB.ORG\JLSRR\LIGRS
Jonathon Landon; Webmaster

E-Mail; unitah@aol.com  (yes, UNITAH, not uintah; Ed.)


PRESIDENT’S CORNER
Dear Folks,

I’d like to thank all of you who helped at the Arbor Day show at the Arboretum.  I notice that many of you were smarter than the few of us who appeared in the rain on Sunday to take down the exhibit.  I would personally like to thank Dave Smith for taking on the responsibility of organizing this year’s event.  It’s not that it’s difficult, but it does take time.  That makes two shows for Dave on one year, are there any volunteers for next year’s events?  Dave & I will be glad to guide you through the process.

If you’ve considered building a garden railroad, you really should make the effort to be there on a set-up day at one of these shows.  I know that many of you (us) have to work, but this would be time well spent.  It’s really great to see the evolution of a railway beginning with a pile of much & seven people brainstorming and winding up four hours later with an operating garden, fully landscaped railway.  This years’ display even included a water feature thanks to Dave Smith.

Several new ideas were presented at the April Board meeting & will be in practice as of the May meeting;

 -
Please wear your name tag.  If you don’t have one, see Doug Munch & he’ll arrange to have one made for you.  If you forget yours, please wear the sticky back one which will be provided for you.  The Board feels that as the club grows it becomes harder & harder for everyone  to identify everyone, especially new members.  I myself am a visual learner.  When I see someone’s name and use it in conversation, I then remember the name.  Let’s give it a try!

 -
Beginning at the May meeting, a sign-up sheet for all three shows for the next year will be available.  Several of the Board will be talking to you to ask for your commitment to participate in at least one show.  Here are the shows and dates;

> Pumpkin Fest, 2002  - October 18th - 20th
> Festival of Trees, 2002 - December 6th - 8th


> Arbor Day, 2003 - April, probably 25th - 27th

 
I know these dates are a long way off, but that’s the idea.  You know your schedule, so pick a date & sign up now.  The Board isn’t asking you to spend an entire day, but please give a part one to help out.  Someone will contact you 4-6 weeks before the show as a reminder of your commitment.  If we know the number of people volunteering for a show, we can plan the size of the exhibit better.

 -
At the April business meeting, Don Bender & Ron Freeman gave a presentation and asked the club to consider building & maintaining a garden railway at the RR Museum of LI in Riverhead.  They pointed out that although a spot was available, existing monetary commitments by the Museum put them in a position where they were in no position to fund the garden railway themselves.  The suggestion was deferred for a recommendation from the board.

After discussing the possibility, the Board feels that the by-laws of the club do not allow us to give club material to another organization.  The task of building & maintaining a garden railway is an extensive task and despite the fact that we would like to see a permanent operating garden railway on LI, it is too big a commitment on the clubs’ part.  One way however, to make this a reality is for anyone wishing to support the effort to donate cash or equipment to the RR Museum.  I am sure that we all have extra track, cars, maybe even an engine, or other equipment that could be used.  Pete Conte donated three LGB turnouts at the April meeting.  Bob Sewall has committed to matching every dollar donated to the effort, up to a maximum of $500.00.  WOW!!  

I am sure that as money & equipment arrives, the museum will want to start building.  Perhaps a group of us would be willing to get together to help plan & build the railway.  Sounds like a net idea, so please give it some thought.  If you’d like to make a monetary donation, please give your check (made out to the “Railroad Museum of Long Island”) to Bob Sewall so he can match the amount.  If you’d like to donate equipment, rolling stock, track or other supplies, please see  Don Bender or Ron Freeman.


Pete

ARBOR DAY SHOW
If you missed the show at Planting Fields, you missed a good one! Although we went with a standard figure-eight track plan, this years layout included a water "feature" with umbrella fountain.  For next year, we already have suggestions to perhaps build a double loop utilizing hay bales to hold back the crowds.

Saturday saw over 5200 paid attendees with many more expected for Sunday.  Unfortunately however, the rain put a damper on that. Those hardy LIGRS members who came to the Sunday meeting were treated to a fine juggling act performed by members of the National Circus Association.

I want to thank the following members for their help in making the Arbor Day Festival a success. 

Pete Connors  Ernie DeCarolis  Bob Gibney  Richard Harris  Rich Harris  Mike Iannacone 

Stephanie Iannacone  Trish Iannacone  Red Morgan  Walter Poppe  Tom Rizzo  Doug Smith

And Special thanks to:  

Catherine, Bruce and Dana Lyn Herlich of The Plant Station for once again working with a group of "heavy footed gandy dancers" to produce a grand garden railroad.  (Also to their landscapers Carlos and Emilio).

To Eileen & Paul Holmes, Dave & Teddy Behrens for allowing us to use their buildings.

To George Quiles & Steve Strawgate for delivering the club equipment.

And finally, to those members who volunteered but were unable to fulfill their commitment due to the rain or because of personal obligations, your willingness to help is appreciated.


Dave

ON THE NATIONAL SCENE
By Bob Sewall
Preview coverage of the 18th National Garden Railway Convention; Cincinnati, Trains and You in 2002 in the June issue of “Garden Railways” certainly caught my eye.  The four-page spread introduces you to 6 of the many garden railways that will be on the convention layout tour.  I was a little disappointed that John & Martha Lange’s Clear Creek District wasn’t included in the pictorial write-up.  I found their representation of the Georgetown Loop an outstanding example of how you can take an apparently topographically disadvantaged backyard and make it into a marvelous garden railway ... overcoming many of the same topographical challenges that the real Georgetown Loop overcame.  I felt the Lange’s Clear Creek District was the best layout at the 1995 convention, which was why we visited it twice!  Not only was the layout impressive, but Wolfgang would have loved how John used LGB’s EPL system to automatically control the operation of his loop-to-loop layout.  My only comment is that you have to see it to really appreciate it, and I certainly hope we’ll have the opportunity to see it again.  Then again, I was most probably influenced by having seen and ridden the real Georgetown Loop as part of our 1994 convention excursion to Colorado.  We’re also looking forward to touring the Miami Valley GRS railways in the Dayton area as part of this year’s trip.  We’ll also be visiting to St. Louis to see the Arch and other points of interest (the Museum of Transportation comes to mind) as well as Indianapolis where we plan to visit one of Louise’s friends who just happens to have horses in their back yard.  It’s hard to believe it’s convention time again already.

Another item in “GR” that caught my eye was the diminutive Club News item where LIGRS’ involvement in our “pull-tab” campaign received national notice.  I think Pete Salvaggio would have appreciated our efforts in carrying on his quest in collecting those pull-tabs.  So keep on collecting them for Pete’s sake!

(For the newer LIGRS members, Pete Salvaggio was very active in the club until Lou Gerhig’s Disease took him from us.  But as sick as he was, Pete still found the energy to support the Camp for Kids Campaign and to urge LIGRS to collect the aluminum pull tabs from beverage cans, snack cans, pet food cans, etc. 

When Pete passed away, his wife Dottie continued the program until she moved to Arizona (from where she’s still a LIGRS member by-the-way).

So when Dottie moved, Bob “The Convention Kid” and Bob The Plant Man” took over ... & that’s why to this day, those notes frequently appear in “Smoke n’ Cinders” to  remind you to save those pull tabs.  In addition to helping a worthy charity, it’s our way of remembering a special friend and fellow garden railroader.
Ed.)
More news to follow in future editions of On the National Scene.

LIGRS Biography

By Bob Cook
Profile: Rick Harris
Wife; Fran                Son; Richard

Rick Harris is one of our newest members, and as a semi-neophyte is taking it slow, careful & easy as he builds a garden railway.  He, his wife Fran, an elementary school teacher, & Son Richard got interested in the hobby when they decided it was time to install a nice pond in the yard.

“I’ve always liked trains, and what got me going was that decision to build a pond in the yard.  Some of the nurseries around here have train layouts, and I thought this would be a little easier than my other hobby”.  In that “other hobby” Rick spent 15 years racing radio-controlled model boats.  But given the adversities of a little aging, he decided to get involved in something a bit less demanding & has now settled in to garden railroading.  But the other hobby did pay off - Rick is already totally familiar with the ins & outs of radio control, so his trains are going to be battery-powered & Radio-controlled.

“I’ve always like motors and things like that,” he explained, so the fit with model railroading - especially garden railroading - felt kind of natural, even though it’s a new hobby.”

The Harris railway is thus brand-new - in fact, the track work isn’t quite finished.  On the first few warm weekends of this spring, he & friends have been getting the track laid.  Rick hasn’t picked a theme yet, but because he spends time each summer in northern Maine, he kind of likes some of the old RR scenes he encounters up in New England.  Some of the places he visits are the Belgrade lakes region & Guilford, Maine, where there’s an old roundhouse & other RR paraphernalia that serve as a source of ideas.  Photos taken up there offer inspiration in the dead of winter down here, when the planning can be done.

“The nice thing about going places is you can go in & see the real thing,” Rick says.  He’s only run into trouble once during his RR wanderings, when someone told him to put away his camera while scouting a scene.  He suspects they thought he might be an insurance man, or something similar.

One bonus he didn’t expect with LIGRS Membership, but welcomes warmly, is the help of fellow club member Doug Smith, who lives in Lindenhurst.  “Doug has been very helpful.  He’s fantastic!  We have the better part of the track all laid out” after working some of the weekends when the weather has cooperated.

So far, the new railway is going into a 40-foot section of the Harris‘ yard, in a rough figure-eight shape.  There’s one bridge over the pond but for the most part, the railway is simple & direct.  “I just want to get a complete loop working, and then go on from there” with turnouts, buildings and other facilities, Rick explained.

He added that he’s bending over backward to take people’s good advice.  “I see different people’s layouts, and they tell me not to go crazy about this. Take your time.”

So far, Rick’s roster of rolling stock is relatively simple.  He’s starting small.  They’ve got a Bachmann starter set and a few cars he picked up at the last club auction.  “Doug tells me to hold off until the track’s all in”, and then begin work on completing the railway.  “He (Doug) has got live steam, and I kind of like that idea,” although it’s something to worry about further down the road.

Ricks work takes him into New York City every day, where’s he’s responsible for electrical, plumbing and other equipment in the court house. He says he’s lived his entire life in Valley Stream, where he & Fran had their one son, also Rick , now age 15.  He’s a student at North High School.

As a new club member, Rick is already quite involved in LIGRS activities.  He’s attended most of the meetings, has participated in this years’ auction, & recently got involved in the club show at Planting Fields.  “It was kind of a washout”, because of foul weather he recalled, “but it was still interesting & fun”.

“That’s the best thing; you meet some of the nicest people associated with this club,” said Rick.  “Like me, they’re interested in helping other people get into it.”


TRACKSIDE VIEWS
By: Dave Smith

A special "Thanks!" to Jonathan Landon for all his hard work in updating the LIGRS website.  Please be sure to check it out at www.trainweb.org\jlsrr\LIGRS... or just search “LIGRS

The East Coast Large Scale Show was a "buyers market"as usual. Several modular groups set up extensive and well-detailed displays.  Nicholas Smith was doing a brisk business taking deposits on the limited production MTH Hudsons and Challengers, both of which are beautiful locomotives.  AristoCraft had their upcoming #6 turnout on display and it should be a welcome addition to folks running MTH locomotives or those long inter-modal freight cars.  Aristo expects delivery in 3 months.  USA Trains had a large display and will have several exceptional items coming down the pike.  The Bachmann rep told me that a Heisler is next on the drawing board (see my March column about the upcoming 2-6-0).  It certainly is a good time to be into large scale!  An ECLSTS handout stated that next year the show will be hosted in TWO connected buildings.  This will allow for larger module displays AND individuals are invited to sell "out of production" or self-made items at their own tables.  The dates for next year's ECLSTS are April 4-6.  Jonathan has posted photos of the ECLSTS on the LIGRS web site.

By the time you read this, Arbor Day will have been done and finished.  I will personally thank everyone who participated in a future column.  For now, you know who you are! Without YOUR support we couldn't be the club we are.  Please take a look at the LIGRS website for photos of the Arbor Day show.

Getting info on the National Garden Railway Conventions just got a whole lot easier!  For those with Internet access, remember the initials NGRC (National Garden Railway Convention)!  The new URL for all future conventions will be www.ngrcxxxx.com where xxxx equals the year you want to access.  What will you find online?  A written history of how the national garden railway conventions started.   Direct links to current and future shows.  A database on the history and photos of previous shows.  Find a local GR club in your area.  Assistance & advice from garden railroaders who have organized & run a convention.  You can try this by accessing ngrc2002, ngrc2003 or ngrc2004.  

Thomas The Tank engine is more popular than ever! The Strasburg Railroad hosted a 3-day Thomas event which drew 24,000 people.  This is more than some tourist railroads get all year! Based on their success, the Strasburg RR, which has a complete erecting shop to repair & build locomotives, was commissioned to build FOUR Thomas replicas.  These are being shipped to the Illinois Railway Museum, the National Railway Museum and the Durango & Silverton Narrow Gauge Railroad (which will get TWO: one standard and one narrow gauge.  For some reason, that pleases me to no end!).  Thanks to Doug Smith for providing this information through the NRHS Sunrise Trail newsletter "Semaphore".

Some of you might be familiar with the old Hubley line of metal automobile kits.  These models range from assorted Model T's & "A"s to Dusenburgs.  Some years ago, Hubley sold the line to Scale-Models.  M in turn, was recently ought by Ertl.  Rumor is that the molds are getting old & worn and that Ertl is going to drop he line of metal car kits.  Adding credibility to the rumor is the fact that replacement orders are no longer being taken by stores.  What makes these models unique is that they’re 1/20th scale which makes them perfect alongside Bachmann locomotives.  My advice is, if you ever expect to need one of these early automobiles, buy while they're still available!


Continued On Next Page
Trackside Views (Cont.)

The model railroad computer simulator, TRAINZ, has been released.  This software allows you to "build" a virtual model railroad and then operate it like an actual model railroad.  You can build in any scale from "N" to "G". "Why would I want to replace a "real" model railroad with a computer simulation?", you might ask.  I understand that completely! Nothing currently available, and perhaps ever, will take the place of actually building a "hands on" model railroad.  However, imagine that you’d like to build a model of the LIRR from Riverhead to Greenport.  It would take a space the size of a warehouse to achieve this.  With Trainz, any size layout can be designed, built and experimented with.  Too, before building an indoor or outdoor railroad, TRAINZ can be used to actually build and operate a layout design to see if it will have continued "fun" value.  Be aware however, that TRAINZ is NOT a replacement for track design software that allows you to design a track plan using a specific brand of track.  Rather, TRAINZ allows you to lay generic track, scenic the layout (quite nicely), place roads, buildings and bridges.  Then, pick the locomotive & type of cars for your train and operate them just as you would a model railroad including switching, turntables, branch lines and hump yards.  Although Trainz comes with a few pre-designed layouts, online modelers have already built exquisite layouts that can be downloaded for free and operated using TRAINZ software.  The features available with TRAINZ are too numerous to mention here but if you have any questions, I’d be more than happy to share my experience with the product.  BTW, I also own Microsoft Train Simulator which simulates real time train operating.  I found it to be boring when compared to TRAINZ.

An 86 foot ex-Arcade & Attica RR turntable was delivered to the Railroad Museum of Long Island on April 5th.  Numerous specially designed pieces of equipment were necessary to move this "chunk of steel" from upstate NY.  The turntable will undergo restoration and will eventually be used to turn steam engines used on excursion trips out of Riverhead.  

Member Paul Deifel recently spent a few days visiting with LIGRS Charter Member, Bill Rosenburg.  Many new members never had the pleasure of meeting this extraordinary modeler and wonderful human being! Bill, if you're reading this, know that you are STILL missed and thought of often.

Large Scale Online is a commercial web site where all manner of things "large scale" are discussed, supported and reviewed.  The LIGRS maintains a link at LSOL that lists important membership information and a link to the LIGRS web site.  Take a look!

See you next month at  “Trackside”!

------------------------------------------------------------------------------


ORGANICALLY SPEAKING
By; Bob “Plant Man” Weschler

#7 of the “10 P’s of Garden Management”;   PROTECT
Protect against temperature extremes and/or strong wind.  Mulch to protect from the heat of the sun.  Use burlap, poles & guidelines to protect from the wind.

Additional winter protection can be obtained by putting inverted flower pot, bushel baskets, or boxes over plants & using a rock or a brick to keep the containers from blowing away.  

This past winter will go on record as being one of the mildest & driest since records have been kept.  Great for those who aren’t in to winter sports or who like to run trains outdoors, but extremely detrimental to many plants on the railway.  A lack of moisture combined with drying winds can play havoc with miniature & dwarf evergreens.  

We live in (USDA) Zone 7 and are subject to rapid fluctuations  in temperature, as well as alternating periods of freezing weather & then periods of above-normal temperature for a few days.  It’s during these times that winter protection for your plants is essential.

To prepare themselves for winter, plant cells lose moisture in the fall.  Then as the temperature drops below freezing, there isn’t much moisture left to freeze.  Concentrated sugars act as a natural anti-freeze & replace the lost moisture.  Damage can occur when this process does not have a chance to be completed.  Water left in the cells freezes & ruptures the cell membranes, killing the leaves, especially the tender, new growth.  This can be avoided by fertilizing only until mid summer.  

Alternate freezing & thawing can cause the roots of shallow-rooted plants to break, which forces the plant up out of the ground.  This is particularly a problem with newly planted cuttings which haven’t had a chance to establish themselves.  

Many alpines & ground covers will benefit for a light covering of branches, such as evergreen boughs. 

 Perennials, the type that re-emerge from underground crown & roots can succumb to rot if planted in poorly drained soil, otherwise they make it through the winter with no problem.  Losing plants to rot can be avoided by incorporating lots of organic matter (compost) into the soil at planting time. 

Perennials with above-ground stems may suffer winter damage to dormant flower buds.  These can be protected with a wire cage wrapped in burlap, & the cage can be stuffed with leaves for additional protection.

Miniature roses, a favorite for many, can be protected by covering the base of the canes 2/3rds of the way up with compost or well rotted manure.  Once the danger of frost has passed, these should be removed however.  You can spread them lightly around the bushes as mulch.

Snow can be a good insulator for many plants, but if it’s wet, heavy snow, the weight of the build-up can break evergreen branches.  Use a broom to gently brush off the wet snow.


Continued On Next Page
Organically Speaking (Cont.)

gardening chores for April & may
Check the right-of-way for ground covers which may be 

creeping onto the track & cut them back about 2".  Easier said than done if you haven’t applied mulch or tried to keep ahead of things.  Doing a bit of weeding & trimming once a week when weeds are tiny & before they go to seed, or before the creeping Thyme creeps over to the other side of the tracks is a lot easier than having to do extensive weeding/trimming/clean-up later on. 

Many perennials will have become overgrown & need to be divided.  Use the divisions to fill in those empty spots on the railway, or pot them & bring them to a meeting to share with other club members.  Hey, sharing is what the club’s all about!

This is good time of year to prune any of your miniature or dwarf evergreens to keep them in scale.  Use the steps & procedures outlined in past OS columns to create the look of a miniature tree.  The satisfaction you will get by doing it yourself is just one aspect of the many rewards of gardening & garden railroading.

If it’s obvious that some plants did not survive the winter drought or the alternating freezes & thaws, take time now to do some  nursery shopping for replacements.  You may even find a substitute you like better than what you had originally!  (After planting, make sure to make a suitable label to stick in the ground next to the plant.  It’s nice to be able to identify what’s in your garden, especially when visitors ask.)

Remember that the garden needs about an inch of water a week, including rainfall ... if we ever get any, that is.  To avoid damaging plants, water early in the morning & give them a good soaking, not just a sprinkling.  Here’s a hint, use a straight sided container, like a coffee can, & put it in the path of your sprinkler.  Note how much water is in the can & how long the sprinkler was on.  Now you know how long it takes to get an inch of water on the garden.

After the spring-flowering bulbs have bloomed, remove the flower heads to prevent them from going to seed.  This way, the bulb can devote its energy getting ready to make flowers next spring instead of making seeds.  do not snip the leaves off  when you take off the spent flowers!  Let the leaves wither completely before removing them & let them return their energy to the bulb.  (If the sight of those withering tulip leaves is a problem, you can plant an annual or perennial nearby.)

Get all those railway accessories out of storage & get them cleaned up for the season.  Take care of repairs and/or repainting if you didn’t already do it over the winter.

Get out the trains, give ‘em a light lube & get ‘em runnin’!  Share they joy with the family & with your friends. have fun!!

“Though an old man, I am but a young gardener” Thomas Jefferson.


From The Plant Man

------------------------------------------------------------------------------



AN ORGANIC CHUCKLE ... or Philosophical Observation - Take Your Pick

I got this from my sister, who as you can see, has a sense of humor as twisted as mine.  Its’ an interesting discussion between God, St. Francis & St. Catherine with a wry twist.

GOD: Frank, you know all about gardens & nature.  What in the world is going on down there?  What happened to the dandelions, violets, thistle & stuff I started eons ago?  I had a perfect, no-maintenance garden plan.  Those plants grow in any soil, they withstand drought & multiply with abandon.  The nectar from the long lasting blossoms attracts butterflies, honey bees & flocks of song birds.  I expected to see a vast garden of colors by now, but all I see are those green rectangles.

ST. FRANCIS: It’s the tribes who settled there, Lord.  The Suburbanites.  They started calling your flowers ‘weeds’ & went to great lengths to kill them & replace them with grass.

GOD: Grass?  But it’s so boring.  It’s not colorful.  It doesn’t attract butterflies, birds & bees, only grubs & sod worms.  It’s sensitive to the heat.  Do these Suburbanites really want all that grass growing there?

ST. FRANCIS: Apparently so, Lord.  They go to great pains to grow it & keep it green.  They begin each spring by fertilizing the grass & poisoning any other plant that crops up in the lawn.

GOD: The spring rains & warm weather probably make the grass grow really fast.  That must make the Suburbanites happy.

ST. FRANCIS: Apparently not, Lord.  As soon as it grows a little, they cut it - sometimes twice a week.

GOD: They cut it?  Do they then bail it like hay?

ST. FRANCIS: Not exactly, Lord.  Most of them rake it up & put it in bags.

GOD: They bag it?  Is it a cash crop?

ST. FRANCIS: No sir, just the opposite.  They pay to throw it away.

GOD: Let me get this straight.  They fertilize grass to make it grow & when it does grow, they cut it off & pay to throw it away?

ST. FRANCIS: Yes sir.

GOD: These Suburbanites must be relieved in the summer when we cut back on the rain & turn up the heat.  That surely slows the growth & saves them a lot of work.

ST. FRANCIS: You aren’t going to believe this Lord.  When the grass stops growing so fast, they drag out hoses & pay more money to water it so they can continue to mow it & pay to get rid of it.

GOD: What nonsense!  At least they kept some of the trees.  That was a sheer stroke of genius, if I do say so myself.  The trees grow leaves in the spring to provide beauty & shade in the summer. In the autumn they fall to the ground & form a natural blanket to keep moisture in the soil & protect the tree roots & bushes.  Plus as they rot, the leaves form a compost to enhance the soil.  It’s a natural circle of life.

ST. FRANCIS: You better sit down, Lord.  The Suburbanites have drawn a new circle. As soon as the leaves fall, they rake them into great piles & pay to have them hauled away.

GOD: No!  What do they do to protect the shrubs & tree roots in the winter and to keep the soil moist & loose?

ST. FRANCIS: After throwing the leaves away, they go out & buy something which they call mulch.  They haul it home & spread it around in place of the leaves.

GOD: And where do they get this mulch?

ST. FRANCIS: They cut down trees & grind them up to make the mulch.

GOD: Enough!! I don’t want to think about this anymore.  St. Catherine, you’re in charge of the arts.  What movie have you scheduled for us tonight?

ST. CATHERINE; Dumb & Dumber, Lord.  Its’ a really stupid movie about ...

GOD: Never mind.  I think I just heard the whole story from St. Francis. 

Smoke n’ Cinders Staff





Club Correspondence





CLUB WEBSITE�tc \l1 "CLUB WEBSITE�








______________________________________________________________________________


